MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
April 19, 2013
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, APRIL 19, 2013, BEGINNING AT 9:00 A.M., WITH
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA PRESIDING.
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting of the Maui County Council, regular meeting of the Maui
County Council please come to order. Today is Friday, April 19, and it is 9:00.
Mr. Clerk, will you please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G.
COUCH JR., S. STACY CRIVELLO, DONALD S. GUZMAN,
MICHAEL B. WHITE, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, AND
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER G. RIKI HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
ROBERT CARROLL.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK LANCE TAGUCHI: Madam Chair, there are seven Members
present, two excused. A quorum is present to conduct the business of the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk. And now we'll call on Councilmember Elle
Cochran. She will present our opening remarks today.
Ms. Cochran.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Eleanora Cochran.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Cochran, for those very meaningful words. We
can always use the reminders. Thank you.
Will all of you please rise and join me in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the Pledge
of Allegiance.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with testimony on ceremonial
resolutions. We have received no requests in the outlying districts nor in the Council
chamber for presentation of testimony on the ceremonial resolutions. Shall we close
testimony on the ceremonial resolutions?
CHAIR BAISA: Members, you've heard the Clerk. Are there any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Then we will close testimony on ceremonial resolutions.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with ceremonial resolutions.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO.
13-47
CONGRATULATING 'SAO NAKAGAWA
FOR RECEIVING THE HARVARD KENNEDY
SCHOOL'S INNOVATIONS IN AMERICAN
GOVERNMENT AWARD
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CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION ENTITLED
"CONGRATULATING ISAO NAKAGAWA FOR RECEIVING
THE HARVARD KENNEDY SCHOOL'S INNOVATIONS IN
AMERICAN GOVERNMENT AWARD", BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And may I please request that the
resolution be read in its entirety?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, this gentleman is so humble in
what he does and I just wish I could clone him and have him all over. But, we do,
and he's such a unique person. Again, he was like, no make like this to me and, and
but he, I just think that he's such a role model and an example for the rest of the
world to see. And that I had to, I could not pass up the opportunity to, to choose this
day to honor him and educate others about the work that he's done so selflessly and
just truly with passion and heart because of what he saw going fishing. And he, you
know, put his heart and soul into it and got all the entities together.
I, there's not much more to say. I mean it explained it all and the extreme, you know,
work that has accomplished just from one individual contacting others who made
such a huge project happen. And I just want to, I'm here to honor him and thank him,
him and his family. So I just, with that would really like the support of my fellow
Councilmembers to support this resolution at this time. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Members, any other comments?
Chair would like to say I had not had the privilege to meet this gentleman. I'm excited
that we're going to do that in just a few moments.
Seeing no further comments, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUCH,
COCHRAN,
COUNCILMEMBERS
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you fellow Members for your
support.
At this point, with no objections from the Members and Chair, I would like to invite
Mr. Isao Nakagawa, along with his wife Josephine and daughter Linda and any other
family members that may be here with him, to the podium.
CHAIR BAISA: If you would please join us down here and, Members would like to honor
you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Baisa and Members for the honoring of
Mr. Nakagawa along with his ohana. It's just really touching because I know how
hard he's worked. And so, that's why it touches my heart too.
So, I just want to present you with the resolution and thank you for all you do cause I
know you do it just out of, you know, your heart and passion for what you see in our
environment. So, if you want to say a few words, we'd appreciate that, Isao.
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MR. ISAO NAKAGAWA: Thank you very much for this resolution. Yes, at first, I was
thinking what the heck, you know. But then when I seen that, what you call that,
22 dead birds, well, that was it. It was too much, you know, because nothing was
perpetuating. In other words, we didn't have any young ones, you know, for a long,
long time. So, I was thinking that well I have to do something about it.
At first there were a lot of people that, you know, around that area that helped out,
you know; buying traps and setting up rocks for me. But those rocks were not big
enough. The four-wheel drive would push them, push them apart and they would
come right inside. That was the hardest part actually; to get these people out of that
area, you know, to camp, to have them from camping in that area. So, that was kind
of the hardest part.
But now, as I look at it, I was thinking, oh what a wonderful thing I did because it's
good for my health. You know, because I'm, you know, my health is not too good.
So, every, maybe about three or four days a week, I go down there take about a half
mile walk, look at the birds and, you know, well sometime talk to them, you know.
But it's a, kind of, kind of an experience anyway, you know.
But, when I look at it, you know, we, we use to have all these kolohalas, you know,
those pheasants and now skylarks and owls, and well, we don't see them anymore. I
don't see them over there anymore. And, you know, . . . and those what you call that,
the sandpipers, we don't see them anymore. But these birds, for some reason is
coming back and I would like maybe the Department of Land and Natural Resources
to find out if because they're feeding outside of the island area, they can either feed
and it's not, you know, this poisoned area from the land, land pollution. I would like to
find out, you know, if they're, that's the reason why the number is increasing. The
other, the other type of species, they're just dying out so, you know, this, it's one thing
that, you know, I like to find out before I'm pass on anyway.
But that place is a sacred area up, a lot of, what you call that, burial grounds and
things like that. But, I think they should really protect that area because you see all
those tourists going in there stepping on the rocks, you know, those gravestone and
things like that. Some archaeologists had it, what you call that, marked out but now
it's gone so, you know. But it has been a real pleasure working with the birds and I
really enjoyed it. I thank you very much for everything. Thank you.
MS. LINDA NAKAGAWA: I'll say something short. My father has been my inspiration
throughout my life and I have a hard footstep to follow. But, he was very, very, I was
a very naughty kid when I was growing up; he was very strict with me. And I'm glad
that he was because I see how hard he worked; he volunteer his time. And I can tell
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I've been following his footstep so, I'm happy to say that he's my father and that he's
my inspiration, my hero. Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And he's mine too, and I think a lot of other
people. And one day I'm sure, Linda, that we'll have you here and sharing the work
that you've done, that you've learned from your dad, Mr. Isao Nakagawa.
And, Chair, I want to thank you for this opportunity. And I'm glad that the rest of Maui
County and everyone can see that we have some wonderful people in our, the midst
that are doing things very selflessly but making a huge impact and leaving a legacy
for our future generations. So, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran, for bringing it forward. We often miss the heroes
in our community. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, can I-CHAIR BAISA: Oh sure. I'm sure a moment won't kill us. You have to have Kodak
moments. Beautiful. Thank you. Thank you, Nakagawa's.
Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Okay, Mr. Clerk, proceeding.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, that was RESOLUTION NO. 13-47.
Madam Chair, continuing with ceremonial resolutions.
RESOLUTION
NO.
13-48
CONGRATULATING COCONUT'S FISH CAFE
FOR BEING NAMED TO CNN'S LIST OF "TOP 10
PLACES TO EAT LIKE A LOCAL"
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS, ADOPT THE RESOLUTION
"CONGRATULATING COCONUT'S FISH CAFE FOR BEING
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NAMED TO CNN'S LIST OF 'TOP 100 PLACES TO EAT LIKE
A LOCAL'.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
AND, MS. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Cochran.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair, may I request that the Clerk read the
resolution in its entirety, please?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, I mean, Mr. Carl, here we go. Mr. Clerk. Thank you.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And you heard, the Members
heard some of the accomplishments. I just wanted to emphasize a couple of things.
Coconut's opened in Azeka Center Mauka in April of 2009. And it's a, it's a small
place but it makes a huge impression. We've all had the pleasure of having some of
their food at the last budget hearing. And, and most of us for the last two, three
budget hearings so, in Kihei.
Just to make, to remind everybody that they use earth-friendly products,
biodegradable to-go containers, and recycle cooking oil into bio-fuel. They have a
loyal following of local visitor, locals and visitors, and very high ratings as, as was
noted here in quite a few of the online places to eat.
CNN received a total of 488 submissions to this request. And Coconut's is the only
restaurant from Hawaii to be included in the top 10, CNN's. And there's some history
if the Members want to see some history of how this all got started and who Coconut
is. It's not a coconut, it's a cat. Also, the list was included in the Travel Leisure
definite, definitive guide to where to eat like a local worldwide. So it's just another
reason that we're lucky to live on Maui.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, further comments?
The Chair wants to say that I really enjoyed my fresh fish sandwich the other night at
the budget hearing. I understand why you got the award. Anyway, without further
comment, all those in favor please say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we mark it seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. May I request that Mr. Phillips
and his family join us on the floor?
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely. If they would please, Members would like to meet you and
greet you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair, I'd like to, again, introduce Mike Phillips who
just had an idea, came to Maui. He'd been living here for a while, and then had an
idea, came up with it and just took the bull by the horns and came up with a really
good location and a really good product. So, my congratulations to Mike Phillips.
MR. MICHAEL PHILLIPS: I'm going to let Adam say a few words first cause I'll be longwinded and the meeting might last a long time. So, I invite Adam Bartell.
CHAIR BAISA: We'll give you three minutes.
MR. ADAM BARTELL: I'll be short, I promise. I just want to thank a few people.
MR. PHILLIPS: He won't be long.
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MR. BARTELL: So, aloha and thank you Chair, Councilmembers, for allowing me to speak
today. I've been blessed to call Maui my home for just over three years. In my
wildest dreams, I couldn't imagine being part of something so successful.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can he, can he speak in the mic. I cannot hear.
CHAIR BAISA: Adam, if you can get closer to the mic.
MR. BARTELL: I apologize you guys. Chair, I want to thank Mike Phillips for everything
he's done for me and my wife, Kristina. Thank you to the entire Coconut's ohana for
all your hard work and commitment to service excellence. Thank you, Don Couch
and fellow Councilmennbers for honoring our team's achievement. Mahalo to all the
residents of Maui. Without your enthusiastic support, none of this would be possible.
I'm honored to be embraced by this community. I'm humbled and I look forward to
serving my fellow kama'aina for many years to come. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Anyone else want to say anything?
MR. PHILLIPS: All right, I'll, I'll try to take my three minutes here. Put the timer on, yeah.
Madam Chairman and fellow Councilmen, thank you so much for this honor. This did
not come easily for us. We have worked very hard at Coconut's Fish Café. You
know, to do something in the middle of a rock, in the middle of the Pacific Ocean, a
way away from the mainland from all the things that you have resources for, for
products and all that thing, things are really something. I owned a chain of
restaurants prior to this and we were very successful in the mainland. But we didn't
have a lot of obstacles that we have to have contend with on the island like we do
here in Maui.
But, I'd like to thank a lot of people. So, I'd like to start the list and, and accurately
not miss anybody at all. Don Couch has been a customer of ours since we've
opened the restaurant. And, as I tell all you, I really appreciate the business that you
guys do for us in the County of Maui. I know how much hard work you guys do
because I have been a part of the government in my towns where I came from in the
mainland.
I know you guys work endless hours. I know these budget hearings are crazy hours.
I know if you took what you did, you'd probably get about 12 cents an hour. So, we
are hiring at Coconut's Fish Café. We start at about fifteen dollars an hour so it'd be
a great raise in pay for any of you Councilmen who would like to come to work for us.
So, we'd love to have you on board.
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But with that, I'd also like to recognize what's really made us successful in, in, at
Coconut's Fish Café. And it certainly was not me. I might have been the steward
behind the ship, but I guarantee you, without my ohana, my family, my employees,
we could not be successful in what we do. We have a lot of my employees sitting
here in the audience today that has been part of our success. If it wasn't for them
and their hard work and their dedication to the details that we try to present every
single day at the Coconut's Fish Café with the Coconut's experience, I could not be
standing here today. I give hats off to my staff that's sitting in the audience today and
thank you from the bottom of my heart for all you've done for us. Thank you very
much.
And on top of it, one of the most important people in my life is not here with me today;
and her name is Frances Oney, use to be Frances Phillips till she got married. She
decided to take her husband's name instead of her dad's name. I'm not sure what
that happened about. But anyway, she's on the mainland. And I'm sure she's
listening on, on the camera, on the web, to listen to her dad up here. I like to most
thank her and her husband for creating one of the most important ingredients in our
product, and that's our cole slaw. It's made with coconut milk with an island style
flair. It's all about eating healthy at Coconut's Fish Café. And I really believe that's
one of our signature items of our restaurant that has made us so successful.
So, with that I'd like to also thank my landlord, because our landlord is definitely a
participant in our success. You know, I think they thought I was a little crazy when I
came to them four years ago with this proposal. And after 21 days of them giving me
the key to the restaurant, we were open for business. I am certain they thought this
guy is a crazy guy. He's going to be really something cause he really works hard.
Well, I'd like to thank Azeka, Evelyn Long from Azeka Shopping Center is here today
to help honor us here. And we really appreciate your support and all that you've
done for Coconut's Fish Café.
And with that, I still have some others to thank. Most important, I'd like to thank God
for all the blessings that he's given me. I am a spiritual and faithful man and I do
believe that God has a plan. And that plan is all in his hands. And every single day I
allow myself to let him be in control of my life and to do what he's going to do best for
me.
Why has this little restaurant on this rock get national attention from all over the
world? Travel Leisure Magazine prints 1.6 million copies throughout the world. To
be recognized by them and then to have CNN pick up the story after that was really
something crazy. We had been in business since 2009 and we have gotten lots of
awards, lots of recognition. One for a chef, being me, getting award from Zagat
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award and in it there's a subscription of the Zagat, description saying, "perfect fish
taco" is really something amazing for a little guy, little restaurant like this.
We seat 41 people. In four years, we've fed 333,000 people through our front doors.
Now, to get those kind of numbers, nobody would believe it unless you saw it
yourself. We have recently expanded thanks to the Azeka people who are helping us
expand a little bit longer, little larger now. We have a little bit more space to service
our customers. We have about 65 seating now, and we're excited to what year is to
come to us.
But let me tell you what, what I am personally, my goal is to do. I am a Maui man.
I've been here for 17 years now. I know I'm not part of this community until the
twentieth or thirtieth year, but I really feel this is my homeland. I feel the, the vigrance
of the aloha spirit of the Hawaiian people that made this land and made this possible
for all of us to live here. I am never not thankful for those opportunities that I have
received here on a daily basis of our beautiful weather, our beautiful people, our
beautiful surroundings, and the beautiful visitors that come from all over the world to
visit us.
I have decided to take our Coconut's Fish Café one more step further. We are now
franchising our operations. As the booklet I've include, included for your review,
which I'm going to finish right now, review has to do with our first franchisee out of
Scottsdale, Arizona. We opened up with 400 people every single day. One hundred
of those people have visited the Kihei restaurant on a daily basis when they are
visitors here. So, you can see the national recognition that we have not only when
we go to outside the mainland, or to the mainland to open our stores, we get a lot of
people out there.
So, again, thank you very much, Council. I won't take any more of your time. I am
honored and am humbled by this experience and thank you kindly. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much all of you, and thank you, Mr. Couch, for the
resolution.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 13-48.
Madam Chair, proceeding with the presentation on testimony on agenda items. We
have established limited telephone interactive communication that enablës
individuals from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai to provide testimony from our District
Offices.
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If individuals wish to testify from one of these locations, please sign up with the
District Office staff at that location. For individuals who will be testifying in the
chamber, please sign up at the desk located in the eighth floor lobby just outside the
chamber door. Testimony at all locations is limited to the items listed on today's
agenda
Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier is allowed to testify for up to three
minutes with one minute to conclude. When testifying, please state your name and
the name of your, of any organization you are representing.
Hana Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier. Hana Office.
Chair, could we have a two-minute recess so we can re-establish interactive
communications?
CHAIR BAISA: Chair will allow a short recess. I won't say how many minutes cause then
we get into trouble. Meeting is now in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:34 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:35 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT MEMBERS
COCHRAN, HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come back to order.
Mr. Clerk,
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you, Madam Chair.
Hana Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DAWN LONO: Good morning. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no
one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Lanai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first
testifier.
MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Good morning. This is Denise Fernandez at the Lanai Office
and we have no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Molokai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first
testifier.
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MS. ELLA ALCON: Good morning. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The first person to testify in the chamber is Herman Andaya,
testifying on County Communication 13-134.
(Councilmember Cochran returned to the meeting at 9:36 a.m.)

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. HERMAN ANDAYA (testifying on County Communication No. 13-134):
Chair Baisa, Councilmembers, good morning. My name is Herman Andaya and I'm
here today on personal time and as a private citizen in support of the bill that will
name the Waihee Baseball Field in honor of former Councilmember Richard Caldito.
I feel it is only fitting that a ball field that is used, especially by our youth, be named
after someone who has served as an inspiration to many young people in our
community.
When I returned to my hometown here in Maui years ago, I remember Mr. Caldito
reaching out to me and becoming one of my mentors. Our families were connected.
My father was a Sakada, and in fact shared a home with Mr. Caldito in Waihee in
their younger days.
But I really didn't get to know Mr. Caldito until I came home. For the last 13 years,
since I returned from school and until his passing, Mr. Caldito would often call on me
out of the blue and ask if he could have lunch. In fact, Councilmember Don Guzman
can attest to this because we've had many lunches with Mr. Caldito.
I've had, and Mr. Caldito always had a great interest in our future plans. I know that
he did this with many young people at the time and that was the kind of man that he
was. He wanted to be there for the younger generation and to provide advice and
counsel. He gave his time to many so that we could better ourselves and in turn
better our community that we live in.
In those meetings, he instilled in me the importance of public service, of giving back
to your community and assisting those that require help; values which he . . . to until
the day he left us. I was very blessed to have had the opportunity to know and be
mentored by one of Maui's most outstanding leaders and I am especially grateful to
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voice my support for this important bill honoring Mr. Richard Caldito in this
meaningful and memorable way.
Please pass Bill No. 13-134. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Andaya.
Members, are there any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Andaya, thank
you. And I want to thank you for the reminders. He was a great man.
MR. ANDAYA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Rebecca Woods, testifying on
Committee Report 13-51.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Woods.
MS. REBECCA WOODS (testifying on Committee Report No. 13-51):
Good morning, Councilmembers and Council Chair. I'm Rebecca Woods. I'm here
to represent Hale Makana 0 Waiale Affordable Housing Complex.
I want to explain a little bit about Hale Makana and its history, and so you have a
better understanding as to why although it is a for-profit, it makes no profit. And the
reason being is it's a 200-unit complex, affordable housing complex that is supported
by the County of Maui and is on County land. It was built in 1998 to provide
affordable housing to the 50 per cent and below the median income level here in
Maui County.
We are regulated by the State and by Maui County to keep our rates, our rentals at a
certain limit based on the 50 percent median income level. So, for instance, our, and
that includes utility allowance. So, for example, our two, our say our, sorry, okay, our
studio, we have 24 studios and we charge 625 a month for a studio. And the utility
allowance for that is $40. We cannot go over $665. We cannot charge more than
that; that is our allowable charge for rentals. We are obligated to keep our rents at a,
at a minimum for our community, for our, our tenants.
And because of that, we do not make a profit. In fact, we lose money in order to
provide affordable rentals to the community, and it's, it is regulated that we do so.
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Because it was built in 1998, and the former Administration never raised the rents,
and even at the homeless resource center, nothing was, everything stayed the same
for many years up until 2007 when I came on board.
When I came on board, I've been familiar, I've with, I've been with the agency since
2003. I know that everything was stable, or not stable but had not, had not
increased. So, one of the things I did is I gradually and moderately increased the
rent so that it was still affordable to the, to, as close as to the limits I could. It still
doesn't bring in a profit. It will never bring in a profit.
In 2009, our improvement costs were $36,310. All of a sudden, we were hit-DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
MS. WOODS: Okay. Anyway, over the years, the, we've had major repairs and damages
to the affordable housing. All of a sudden, because it's 15 years old, that all of a
sudden things come up and now we are looking at 2010, $332,000 in repairs,
improvements.
2011, $216,000.
2012, $283,000. And this is where our any, any money that is brought in, these are
the improvement costs; not to mention the overall operating cost.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Woods.
Members, any questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank you for being here.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Thanaid Urawong, testifying on
Committee Report 13-51.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Wong [sic].
MR. THANAID WONG (testifying on Committee Report No. 13-51):
Good morning, Councilmember, Council Chair. I'm Thanaid. I work with Rebecca
Woods.
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I just came on board and I have the opportunities the last two weeks to review the
financial and it's definitely, the, the agencies make no profit at all; it's being run-as,
like a non-profit. And I can confirm the number. I look over the last financial, the last
five years, and definitely there were absolutely no improvement done to the property
for the last 15 years and it's in the stage that it needs to be done. And the agency
definitely needs your, need the County financial support and I'd like to end with that.
Any questions?
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for our testifier?
Seeing none, Mr. Wong [sic] thank you very much.
MR. URAWONG: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Gary Passon, testifying on Bill 22.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. GARY PASSON (testifying on Bill No. 22 (2013)1:
Thank you and good morning, Chair and Council. My name is Gary Passon and I'm
the Vice-President of Habitat for Humanity Maui. And I'd like to thank you today for
supporting, your support of Bill 22, Building Houses and Building Hope Project.
Thank you for supporting, in particular, the affordable housing needs of Maui; our
low-income families, our work-force families, veterans, and kupuna, all appreciate the
work and the efforts and support of the, of the Council.
Thank you for being, these funds will be used to create safe and affordable housing
in critical repairs in homes that are, that are in serious safety and, and difficult
conditions. It'll be used for safety improvements for the kupuna; ramps, bars, things
that can help them get through their daily life and allow them to have the freedom to
continue to go forward with the least amount of support they can possibly use.
Habitat for Humanity is especially capable of, of using these funds to help the most
families to the greatest extent possible. Habitat for Humanity Maui is experienced in
building affordable housing. And with the support of the national organization
providing free materials, in many cases paint, appliances, and so forth, we're able to
keep our cost of any of our work down.
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We also have our own restore, which allows us to get to materials at less than the
commercial cost, which keeps our cost down. And, probably most importantly, we
have an amazing group of local volunteers that put the time and energy into these
low-income, and critical improvements, and safety enhancements for these families.
So, thank you and we again appreciate your support. I want to say, I also would like
to add that in my other capacity as president of the statewide organization for Habitat
for Humanity that we're using this bill and this initiative as a prototype for the six other
affiliates on the other islands and hope to roll out similar programs on those islands.
Thank you again. We appreciate your support of Bill 22 and mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions? Seeing none, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk, anymore?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Passon was the last person that signed up to testify. If
there is anyone in the gallery or at the District Offices who would like to testify, please
identify yourself to the appropriate staff and proceed to the podium or District Office
phone at this time.
Hana Office, is there anyone else wishing to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Lanai Office, is there anyone else wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Molokai Office, is there anyone else wishing to testify?
MS. ALCON: The Molokai Office has no one here waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no other individuals in the District
Offices nor the chambers who wish to testify.
CHAIR BAISA: One last opportunity; if anybody is so moved, please let us know. Seeing
no one coming forward, Members, without objection, I will close public testimony for
today.
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MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk. The testimony is closed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with minutes.

MINUTES
The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meeting of March 15, 2013, was
presented at this time.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR
MEETING OF MARCH 15, 2013.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch, to adopt the
minutes.
Any discussion, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No discussion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Anyone else? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have seven "ayes", and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with committee reports.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
13-51 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 31 (2013), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT
PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES SCHEDULE OF REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS, AFFORDABLE HOUSING
FUND, FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN, LOKELANI
OHANA — HALE LOKELANI OHANA PROJECT", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

2.

That Bill
32 (2013), entitled A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT
PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES —
SCHEDULE OF REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS, AFFORDABLE HOUSING
FUND, FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN, KA HALE A KE
OLA HOMELESS RESOURCE CENTERS, INC. — HALE MAKANA 0 WAIALE
RENTAL REHABILITATION PROJECT", be PASSED ON FIRST READING
and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
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3.

That the matter relating to a review of management of the Hale Makana 0
Waiale Rental Rehabilitation facility be REFERRED to the Housing, Human
Services, and Transportation Committee; and

4.

That the proposed bill to amend the Fiscal Year 2013 Budget, relating to the
Affordable Housing Fund, by adding a proviso of $200,000 for the Kihei
Kauhale Nani Community Association — Water System Upgrades project, be
FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF THE RECOMMENDATIONS
IN COMMITTEE REPORT 13-51.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Your Budget and Finance
Committee met on March 27, 2013 to discuss the Affordable Housing Fund Annual
Plan for Fiscal Year 2013.
The Director of Housing and Human Concerns stated that the Department's selection
panel reviewed nine proposals requesting funding from the Affordable Housing Fund.
The selection committee recommended funding for six projects.
Your Committee previously recommended passage of three projects that will be
considered for second and final reading later in this meeting.
Your Committee now recommends two additional projects to be passed on first
reading relating to Lokelani Ohana — Hale Lokelani Ohana Project for $400,000; and
Ka Hale A Ke Ola Homeless Resource Centers — Hale Makana 0 Waiale Rental
Rehabilitation Project for $500,000.
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Your Committee notes that in, in a more in-depth discussion of the management of
Hale Makana 0 Waiale Rental Rehabilitation facility is warranted and recommends
the matter be referred to the Housing and Human Services, and Transportation
Committee.
Committee also recommends filing of the proposed bill relating to the Kihei Kauhale
Nani Community Association — Water System Upgrades project.
I would also like to note that the Committee deferred consideration of the proposed
bill relating to Affordable Housing Fund's administrative expenses, as enough funding
is already appropriated for Fiscal Year 2013.
And Chair, I ask for your support and the support of the other Members. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White. Members, comments?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I noticed that one of the, the
items is to file a bill relating to the Kihei Kauhale Nani Community Association —
Water Systems Upgrade project. To the people from that association, just to let them
know that this was kind of in the wrong Committee so, and the bill came down in a
different way. So, what we are doing is filing this and the Administration is going to
come down with another bill to another Committee for that. So, all is not lost yet. I
just wanted to assure those folks. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Just a point of clarification.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It wasn't in the wrong Committee; the funds were coming out
of the, of the wrong fund for this project. So, the Administration is going to be
working on resolving this issue through another means, another, another funding
mechanism, so.
,

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Thank you for the clarification. I think we'll get it straight
eventually. All is not lost.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with seven "ayes" and two Members "excused". And I'm not
going to mention those names anymore, they remain the same; that's Member
Hokama and Member Carroll.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NOS. 31 (2013) and 32 (2013).
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
13-52 - ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY, AGRICULTURE,
AND RECREATION COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution 13-49 entitled "AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF A
STATUE OF SUN MEI AND INSCRIPTION PANEL FROM VICTOR SUN TO
THE COUNTY OF MAUI, DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication 13-111, from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 13-52.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Your Economic Development, Energy,
Agriculture, and Recreation Committee met on March 25, 2013, and recommended
the adoption of the resolution.
The purpose of the proposed resolution is to authorize the acceptance of the statue
of Sun Mei and inscriptions panel to the County of Maui, Department of Parks and
Recreation, pursuant to Chapter 3.56 of the Maui County Code. The statue and the
inscription panel will be placed in the Sun Yat-sen Park in Keokea, Maui, Hawaii.
The total value of the statue and inscription panel, including installation and
construction costs, is approximately 35,000.
Your Committee notes the proposed resolution authorizes the Council to accept gifts
and donations on behalf of the County pursuant to Chapter 3.56 of the Maui County
Code.
Your Committee also notes that the cultural and historical significance of Sun Mei
and his impact on Maui County and the world at large.
Your Committee recommends the adoption of the resolution and the filing of the
communication.
I respectfully ask the Council's support, as well as yours Chair, in support of these
recommendations. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, comments?
The Chair would just like to say that I am in total support of this. It's going in my
district and we're very excited to be celebrating a man of such importance in our
area. So, thank you for your work on this.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:

NONE.

EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 13-49.
Madam Chair, proceeding with county communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

13-128

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated March 28, 2013)

Transmitting 41 contracts/grants for February 2013.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 13-128.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. This communication from the
Director of Finance transmits a summary report listing 41 contracts and grants for
February 2013.
The referenced transmittal items are for filing with the Office of the County Clerk and
available for review. Any Member with concerns over any of the contracts or grants
may refer them to the Council Chair for consideration. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor
say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. We have seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
NO.

13-129

- GLENN T. CORREA, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated April 2, 2013)

Transmitting the semiannual report regarding park dedications for each community
plan area for the period October 1, 2012 through March 31, 2013.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 13-129.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Section 18.116.320 [sic], subsection L of
the Maui County Code requires the Director of the Department of Parks and
Recreation to transmit to the Council a semiannual report regarding park dedications
for each community plan area within thirty days after the end of the first and third
quarter of the fiscal year.
This report is being submitted pursuant to Section 18.16.32 [sic], subsection L, Maui
County Code, and is purely informational with no Council action being requested.
Therefore, I respectfully request the Council's support of filing County
Communication 13-129. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; it's seven "yeses" and two Members "excused". Motion
carries.
Mr. Clerk.
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NO.

13-130

- DAVID TAYLOR, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated April 4, 2013)

Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended March 2013.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam. Oh. Go ahead.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry, Madam Chair, I was jumping the gun on that one.
CHAIR BAISA: That's okay. We're, we're, I know we're trying to move things along here.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry.
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 13-130.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, no discussion. This is the monthly reports
and it is at the, availability to all Councilmembers. So, it's just a report that comes out
every month. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, any comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. We have seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
NO.

13-131

- DON S. GUZMAN, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated April 3, 2013)

Relating to Council Members' reports on meeting regarding the Central Maui
Regional Park held on March 28, 2013.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
Councilmembers Hokama and Victorino, and I attended a public information meeting
conducted by the State Department of Land and Natural Resources on the evening
of March 28, 2013, at Pomaikai Elementary School in Kahului.
I'm making this report pursuant to the State Sunshine Law specifically Section 92-2.5,
Subsection E of the Hawaii Revised Statutes, as amended in 2012 by Act 177.
At this public meeting, the Department of Land and Natural Resources presented an
overview of the proposed Central Maui Regional Park. The presentations included
information on the plans of the construction of the fields for baseball, softball, and
soccer. Their plans for the new 60-acre park also included concessions, restrooms,
and parking.
The meeting was well attended by the members of the community. A quorum of the
Council was not present at the meeting. The public information meeting was not
specifically and exclusively organized for a direct, or directed towards Members of
the Council, but was a public meeting of the State Department of Natural, Land and
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Natural Resources. No commitments relating to a vote on any Council business was
made or sought at the meeting.
Madam Chair that concludes my report.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 13-131.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman. Could you possibly include the filing?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He just did the filing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: He did.
CHAIR BAISA: You did? I'm sorry I missed, I was trying to read the note.
Okay, so we have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any further
discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven, zero.
Mr. Clerk.
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NO.

13-132

- GLADYS C. BAISA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated April 11, 2013)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT OF
MARIA KATRINA C. ZULUETA AS A LEGISLATIVE ANALYST IN THE OFFICE OF
COUNCIL SERVICES"; and requesting that the following motions be offered:
1.

A motion to ADOPT the proposed resolution; and

2.

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION
ATTACHED TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION 13-132.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Ms. Zulueta is being asked,
looking, we have an open position as a Legislative Analyst for the Office of Council
Services. This young lady has been in this, in this building for a number of years and
all of us know her capabilities, her ability to work with the public as well as there are
those that are here.
I will say that, with your approval Madam Chair, I will let other Councilmembers say
their, what they would like to say and then close with some statements at that time,
with your permission.
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely, Mr. Victorino. Thank you.
Members, any comments?
Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I, my comments are simply
directed at the creation of a, or creation of this position because it is currently a
position that is unfunded in the, in the Council's budget.
I have a lot of respect for the person being recommended for the position but my
preference would be to see this referred to Committee so that we can further discuss
this as we go through the, as we continue to review the County budget. And as we
do, we see that we have an, the budget that has been presented has a significant
amount of tax increases on our business communities in particular.
And as we hear more and more about the variety of positions that are being
requested in this budget, in positions where I think there is a significantly greater
need than in our own area, I would just be more comfortable if this was dealt with in
a, in a Committee with a little more discussion.
And so with that I'm, I'm unable to support this at this time. But it's for fiscal reasons,
not because of the person that you're looking at.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. White; appropriate comments from the budget
person. We know you're in the middle of the whirlwind.
Further comments?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I think this is Ms. Zulueta is
Administration's loss and our Council gain.
I had the opportunity of traveling through Philippines along with yourself and others.
And seeing her in action, and this lady is talented, skilled, young, fresh with energy,
lots of ideas; so I am really looking forward to having her join our ohana down here
and make some really good things happen for us. So, I, I thank you for presenting
this resolution, Chair, and I wholeheartedly support it.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I echo the sentiments of
Mr. White. I have nothing against Ms. Zulueta, I agree with what Ms. Cochran said.
It's the process and, and the way it's going through. So, I'd sure like to see it referred
to Committee as well.
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CHAIR BAISA: Further comments?
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair Baisa. I, I would like to also support us
referring this to Committee. And it has nothing to do with the person that is listed
here for the approvement, approval of appointment. I, I am just trying to understand
what came out, to my knowledge, as far as communications director and now
legislative analyst; just so that we can have further discussion. And I'd like to stress,
it has nothing to do with the individual. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments?
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I too am a supporter of Kit Zulueta. I, I
find her to be very credible and I know that she'll do a really good job. But I also
have some fiscal concerns. And those, those issues haven't yet been formulated or
addressed in my mind. So, I, I too would like to see some further discussion or at
least some explanations as to the funding. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, with your permission, I would like to ask
you if you have some comments before I finish up, please.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. And I understand the concerns. I think that I would
need a two-minute recess before I open my mouth anymore. So, we are going to
take a very, two-minute recess. I just want to check on a fact before I further discuss
this. So, please if you'll just hang, we can take care of this quickly. So, we will be in
recess for two minutes.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:07 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:12 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT MEMBER
HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come back to order.
Chair would like to thank you for the brief recess. It was important that we have an
opportunity to check on a couple of things. Based on our discussions during the
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recess, we feel that it is really a matter we'd like to have settled because we don't
want to keep our applicant wondering about what her future is. It's just fair.
So, instead of the motion that you made, Mr. Victorino, the Chair would be very
happy to accept a motion to postpone this matter to a date certain. And that would
be our next Council meeting on May 7, if you would do that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, before I do that, may I withdraw my
motion that was made?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE THAT THIS MATTER BE REFERRED
TO OUR NEXT COUNCIL MEETING, DATE CERTAIN,
MAY 7, 2013.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, if I may, now I'll say what I really wanted
to say. But, you know, I wanted to make sure everybody had a chance.
I think Ms. Zulueta will fit very well in this, this chamber and with us and in the
Council Services. I believe that the concerns that were brought up are not founded
and we'll go check into that as far as the money and all that other stuff. We'll go look
into that and make sure that is all taken care of because this, this position has been,
what is that word I'm trying to, I just went, you know, one of those senior moments, I
forgot the word I was trying to use but where the position was, open position, I think
has been there and the funding has been, for that has been there but has never been
used. So, I think the funds are there and we'll look into that and to confirm it with
Mr. White and his Committee, we'll look into that.
And I just want Ms. Zulueta to know that it's just procedural, that we'll work on it.
And, May 7, with the good Lord's will, we'll have it all taken care of. Thank you,
Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Further comments?
Chair would like to say that I fully support Mr. Victorino's remarks. I feel that we are
very fortunate to have a candidate of this quality that is even willing to entertain
coming to work with us. I think we have some budget minutia details to deal with but
we'll be, we'll be ready on May 7 to take care of it.
So, Members, without further discussion, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes" and two Members, "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the following county communications are
recommended for referral to the following Committees as noted:
NO.

13-133

- GLENN T. CORREA, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated April 4, 2013)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF
DONATION OF ONE (1) 2013 YAMAHA FX HIGH OUTPUT WAVERUNNER AND
ONE (1) IWATERMAN RESCUE SLED FROM THE WILL SMITH FOUNDATION, TO
THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION, COUNTY OF MAUI,
PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-133 be referred to the
Economic Development, Energy, Agriculture, and Recreation Committee.
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NO.

13-134

- DAVID C. GOODE, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS,
(dated April 2, 2013)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 12.40, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO RENAME WAIHEE (BALL) PARK IN
WAILUKU TO THE RICHARD 'PABLO' CALDITO PARK", and related documents.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-134 be referred to the
Economic Development, Energy, Agriculture, and Recreation Committee.
NO.

13-135

- MIKE WHITE, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated April 11, 2013)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 16.26B.101, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO ELIMINATE EXEMPTIONS IN
THE BUILDING CODE OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI RELATING TO LANDS WITHIN
THE CONSERVATION DISTRICT OR LANDS DESIGNATED AS HAWAIIAN HOME
LANDS".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-135 be referred to the
Infrastructure and Environmental Management Committee.
NO.

13-136

- WILLIAM SPENCE, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated April 1, 2013)

Transmitting a summary of the Maui, Molokai, and Lanai Planning Commissions'
comments to a draft bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 19.40, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE DURATION OF
CONDITIONAL PERMITS", and minutes of the commissions.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-136 be referred to the
Planning Committee.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 19, 2013
Page 36

NO.

13-137

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated April 11, 2013)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "REFERRING TO THE LANAI, MAUI,
AND MOLOKAI PLANNING COMMISSIONS A PROPOSED BILL AMENDING
SECTION 19.37.010, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO TIME SHARE UNITS
AND TIME SHARE PLANS".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-137 be referred to the
Planning Committee.
NO.

13-138

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated April 11, 2013)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE COUNCIL CHAIR
TO CONTRACT FOR A FEASIBILITY STUDY FOR OPTING OUT OF THE STATE
OF HAWAII EMPLOYEES' RETIREMENT SYSTEM AND EMPLOYER-UNION
HEALTH BENEFITS TRUST FUND".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-138 be referred to the
Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.
NO.

13-139

- GARY A. YABUTA, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated April 12, 2013)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF A
DONATION OF WEIGHTLIFTING EQUIPMENT FROM SUSAN MOULTON, A
PRIVATE CITIZEN, TO THE DEPARTMENT OF POLICE, COUNTY OF MAUI,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 13-8, REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
(1983), AS AMENDED, AND CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-139 be referred to the
Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.
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NO.

13-140

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated April 9, 2013)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "EXPRESSING OPPOSITION TO THE
PROPOSED BIG WIND PROJECT ON LANAI".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 13-140 be referred to the
Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any request for consideration?
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Point, point of order. It's just, County Communication
No. 13-134, was that read by the Clerk?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, that is to be referred to the Economic Development-CHAIR BAISA: EAR.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: --Energy, Agriculture, and Recreation Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: To your Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion on this? Seeing none, the matters will be referred as
read by the Clerk.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with ordinances.
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ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
21 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES —
SCHEDULE OF REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS,
AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND,
FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN, NA HALE 0 MAUI —
COUNTY OF MAUI NEIGHBORHOOD REVITALIZATION PROGRAM
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Without objections, may I also
request that Bills No. 22 and 23 be called up.
CHAIR BAISA: No objection.
Mr. Clerk, if you'd call those up.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
22 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES —
SCHEDULE OF REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS,
AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND,
FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN, HABITAT FOR HUMANITY MAUI —
BUILDING HOUSES, BUILDING HOPE PROJECT
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 23 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES —
SCHEDULE OF REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS,
AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND,
FISCAL YEAR 2013 AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN,
FAMILY LIFE CENTER, INC. — FLC LOWER MAIN 'STREET PROJECT
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
All three of these bills appropriate monies from the Affordable Housing Fund to
promote-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mike, make the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm sorry. Thank you.
I MOVE TO ADOPT BILL 21, 22, and 23 of 2013.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by
Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Victorino for bringing me back to the point.
All three of these bills appropriate monies from the Affordable Housing Fund to
promote and protect affordable housing throughout Maui County.
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The first Bill No. 21, appropriates $800,000 for the County of Maui Neighborhood
Revitalization Project for Na Hale 0 Maui, for the acquisition and rehabilitation of four
to five bank-owned foreclosure homes for applicants earning 120 percent or less of
the local area median income.
Bill 22 appropriates $500,000 for Building Houses, Building Hope Project for Habitat
for Humanity Maui, for the acquisition and rehabilitation of homes for families and
individuals with incomes at or below 80 percent of the median income.
And Bill 23 appropriates $800,000 for the Family Life Center, Lower Main Street
Project, for the acquisition of a ten-unit apartment complex for tenants with incomes
between 50 and 60 percent of the median income.
So, I ask for my colleagues support so that we can move ahead with these valuable
projects.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, further comments?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair, short recess please.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We will take, how short?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thirty seconds.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. There will be a brief recess, please do not leave your seats.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:21 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:22 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT MEMBERS
HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR BAISA: Meeting will come back to order. Any further comments on the motion we
have before us? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes", three Members [sic], "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 24 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES;
WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY PLAN AREA, GOVERNMENT FACILITIES,
KALANA 0 MAUI CAMPUS EXPANSION;
TOTAL CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT APPROPRIATIONS; AND
TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Without objections, may I also
request that Bill 25 be called up.
CHAIR BAISA: No objections I believe from anyone.
Mr. Clerk, go ahead.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 25 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 3954,
BILL NO. 46 (2012), RELATING TO THE ISSUANCE OF
GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
(KALANA 0 MAUI CAMPUS EXPANSION)
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. These bills would amend the
Fiscal Year 2013 Budget by adding $1.5 million appropriation of bond funds and
amend Fiscal Year 2013 General Obligation Bond authorization ordinance by adding
$1.5 million for the Kalana 0 Maui Campus Expansion Project. I believe this matter
warrants further discussion and that the Council's Budget and Finance Committee
would be the appropriate forum to continue discussion on this proposal.
Under the current circumstances, I do not presently support passage of these bills
and I ask for my colleagues support. And I prefer to have very limited discussion on
this unless we go into executive session. So, with that I will toss it back to you,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. White.
Chair will entertain a motion to recommit.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, you know, I didn't make the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO RECOMMIT BILL 24 AND
25 (2013).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR I SECOND.
,

CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino. And I believe
Mr. White already explained why. Any further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No further comment.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I can't support this motion. We
discussed this at length and we've gotten comments back from Corp. Counsel on the
concerns. This is something that's needed and I can't support that motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Any further comments?
The Chair is in support of Mr. White's recommendation. I believe that if we all had
the opportunity to have more discussion, that we would all understand what is before
us and why the recommendation. But, you know, we are really limited in our ability to
discuss things out of this chambers, so it's very, very difficult.
Any further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND CHAIR
BAISA.

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have six "ayes", one "no" by Mr. Couch, and two
Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 26 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE STATE LAND USE
DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO URBAN
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL BOUNDARY AMENDMENT) FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT 500 EAST WELAKAHAO ROAD, KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 27 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE KIHEI-MAKENA
COMMUNITY PLAN AND LAND USE MAP FROM AGRICULTURE TO
HEAVY INDUSTRIAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
500 EAST WELAKAHAO ROAD, KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 28 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE ZONING FROM
AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO M-2 HEAVY INDUSTRIAL
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
500 EAST WELAKAHAO ROAD, KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the Office of the County Clerk has not received
the recorded unilateral agreements relating to these bills from the Bureau of
Conveyances. Shall we postpone Bills 26, 27, and 28, to the next Council meeting,
which is at 9 a.m. on May 7, 2013 in the Council chambers?
CHAIR BAISA: Members, are there any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk. So ordered. Please proceed.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 29 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 2.88, MAUI COUNTY
CODE, RELATING TO THE CULTURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION, AND
TITLE 19, ARTICLE III, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO MAUI COUNTY
HISTORIC DISTRICTS
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 19, 2013
Page 45

CHAIR BAISA: Oh, I'm sorry. I'm sorry.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Did I get a new Committee?
CHAIR BAISA: I'm on the wrong. You know, when you do well here, that's what happens.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING BILL NO. 29 (2013).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
You know guys, I think it's really admirable that we can enjoy some of this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, this kind of grim work. It's nice that every now and then we can
laugh.
Go ahead, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill 29, if enacted, will help
preserve the historical structures in the County's historic districts. We did pass it on
first reading so I ask for my, the Members full support of this bill.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 30 (2013)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 3.36, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING
TO THE MAUI COUNTY GRANTS PROGRAM
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING, BILL
NO. 30 (2013).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair, Bill No. 30, if enacted, will enable greater
consistency and ensure fairness in grants management. Most notably, the bill will
eliminate the Grants Review Committee and shift the responsibility of reviewing
grants and loans to the Administration.
On behalf of the Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee Chair Riki Hokama,
I ask for the Members full support of this bill.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, further comments?
Chair would just like to say that I'm excited to pass this historic legislation. We've
been waiting for it a long, long time.
So, all those in favor, please say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. We have seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, nothing further is scheduled to come before the
Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk for leading us through our meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, and this is I would say unprecedented and if
you rule me out of order I will, I will yield to that.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino, I'm used to unprecedented from you. Please go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And it's on a very somber note that I bring
this up. I've been in communication most of the day through text and emails and
some of you may be aware of it, some may not. But, I'd ask the community in Maui
at large to say their prayers that the city of Boston has been locked down. The
Bruins and the Red Sox have cancelled their games because there is a young man
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running around Boston who has vowed to destroy and kill anything and everything in
front of him. And this may not sound very important to you here, but my son is one of
them that live there and we have a number of family and friends that live there.
But more importantly, it is a sad chronology that people are out there wanting to do
these things to destroy what we most belove. And we bring them into this Country
and give them opportunities and then they try to destroy the opportunities we give
them.
So, I ask the people of Maui County and throughout the State and anyone who
listening, to pray that this young man somehow sees the light, surrenders without
hurting anybody else. They've done more than their fair share of damage and killing
throughout this area. And it's my prayer that nothing else happens to anybody else
and then one day this world can find peace amongst us. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Victorino. I think it's important that all of us keep
the people that are being affected in our hearts. It's our Country regardless of where
we live. And an injury to one is an injury to all of us. And so, we all need to pray that
everything will be all right.
The Chair would like to, again, thank my Members. I'm really thankful for your
presence here today. Those that are excused, we miss you, and hope you'll be back
soon. Thank the administrative representatives that are here with us today and my
staff, thank you for all your hard work. And for those of who, those of you who came
to keep us company, we're always happy to have our friends in the gallery. So,
again, Members, have a wonderful, we are off to Lanai this evening to have a budget
hearing there, so, let's travel safe. And without further ado, this meeting is
adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of April 19, 2013 was adjourned by the Chair at 10:32 a.m.
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